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An Exceptional and Highly Important Louis XV Style Astronomical Regulator Clock, Attributed to
François Linke, After The Model by Passement and Caffieri for Louis XV.

Linke Index No. 1459.

This extraordinary gilt bronze regulator has an armillary sphere adorned with stars, banded by an
equatorial ring, decorated with the signs of the zodiac, the months of the year and foliate garlands to the
upper section. The gilt bronze case is richly ornamented with scrolling acanthus, foliate forms and
cartouches representing the four seasons. The clock stands on four scrolling cabriole legs, mounted
with fronded acanthus and terminating in palmette feet.

Linke first became interested in producing a model based on Louis XV's famous Astronomical
Regulator, when a version was made for Lord Hertford at the end of the nineteenth century. Christopher
Payne notes that Linke made two examples, the first undated except for a note that the widow Leloutre
did some work on 'La Boule' in May 1900 and a second made between 1910 and 1912; both clocks
were chased by Goujon and gilded by Picard, (Christopher Payne, p. 210).

In 1905 Linke bought a master pattern for the Regulator from the bronze clock and watch maker Dostal,
who was established at Avenue Daumesnil, Paris, and who had himself purchased the pattern from the
second sale of Millet's inventory in May of that year. Interestingly Christopher Payne notes that the
original catalogue description in the Millet sale included an intriguing annotation: 'Mod. Prov de
Caffieri', a contemporary belief was that this was the master pattern from the eighteenth century.

This regulator is based upon the famous astronomical clock by Jacques and Philippe Caffieri, made for
Louis XV in 1753, for Châteaux de Choisy and moved in 1754 to the Salon de la Pendule at Versailles.
The movement, the result of twelve years collaboration between the engineer Passement and the clock
maker Dauthiau, was of such complexity that the regulator not only indicated mean and solar time,
information about the sun and moon and orbital position of the planets, but was programmed to function
until 9999, and to include adjustments for leap years.

The case of the Versailles Clock is a superb example of the mature rococo style, which was prevalent in
the 1750's, and displays the exceptional quality of Caffieri's bronze work. Jacques Caffieri (16781755), was the fifth son of Philippe Caffieri (1634-1716), who emigrated from Naples at the request of
Cardinal Mazarin to decorate the interiors at Versailles. He was elected to the Académie de Saint-Luc
as a sculptor, and thus created many of the original designs that were proprietary models of his foundry.
From 1736, when he was appointed Fondeur-Ciseleur des Bâtiments du Roi, Caffieri remained in the
employ of the French Crown. It is certain that father and son worked together on the bronze case of this
regulator for Louis XV. The style owes much to the elder Caffieri's imaginative handling of the rocaille,
combining boldly articulated forms with an uncompromising quality of finish.

Excluded from the revolutionary sales, the regulator remained at Versailles until it was moved to Paris in
1797. Three years later in April 1800 Passement's masterpiece was entrusted to Antide Janvier who
was to undertake repairs of the movement. Unfortunately Janvier, former clock maker to the King went
bankrupt and pawned the bronzes in 1809. Eventually the clock was repaired at the end of the
Restauration Period and taken back to the Hotel des Menus-Plaisirs in rue Bergère, Paris. Louis
Philippe returned it to its rightful place in the Salon de Pendule at Versailles in 1833, where it remains to
this day.

Linke’s chose to set his version with the calendar permanently fixed to Jeudi 5 October 1789. This key
date was the Women's March on Versailles, also known as The October March, The October Days, or
simply The March on Versailles, was one of the earliest and most significant events of the French
Revolution. The march began among women in the marketplaces of Paris who, on the morning of 5
October 1789, were near rioting over the high price and scarcity of bread. Their demonstrations quickly
became intertwined with the activities of revolutionaries who were seeking liberal political reforms and a
constitutional monarchy for France. The market women and their various allies grew into a mob of
thousands and, encouraged by revolutionary agitators, they ransacked the city armory for weapons and
marched to the Palace of Versailles. The crowd besieged the palace and in a dramatic and violent
confrontation they successfully pressed their demands upon King Louis XVI. The next day, the crowd
compelled the king, his family, and most of the French Assembly to return with them to Paris. These
events effectively ended the independent authority of the king. The march symbolised a new balance of
power that displaced the ancient privileged orders of the French nobility and favoured the nation's
common people, collectively termed the Third Estate. Bringing together people representing disparate
sources of the Revolution in their largest numbers yet, the march on Versailles proved to be a defining
moment of that Revolution.
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Artist description:
François Linke (1855 - 1946) was the most important Parisian cabinet maker of the late nineteenth and
early twentieth centuries, and possibly the most sought after cabinet maker of his period.
He was born in 1855 in the small village of Pankraz, in what is now the Czech Republic. Records show
that Linke served an apprenticeship with the master cabinetmaker Neumann, then in 1875 at the age of
20 he arrived in Paris where he lived until he died in 1946.
It is known that the fledgling Linke workshops were active in Paris in the Faubourg St. Antoine as early
as 1881, and during this time he supplied furniture for other more established makers such as Jansen
and Krieger.
The quality of Linke's craftsmanship was unsurpassed by any of his contemporaries and reached its
peak with his spectacular stand at the Paris Exposition Universelle in 1900, where his Grand Bureau
took the gold medal. He gambled his fortune and reputation on this stand, exhibiting several breathtaking items of furniture with sculptural mounts of the most exceptional quality and proportion. His
gamble worked and his reputation was established to such an extent that Linke continued to be the preeminent furniture house in Paris until the Second World War.
As the Art Journal reported in 1900 on Linke's stand:
The work of M. Linke ... was an example of what can be done by seeking inspiration amongst the
classic examples of Louis XV and XVI without in any great sense copying these great works. M. Linke's
work was original in the true sense of the word, and as such commended itself to the intelligent seeker
after the really artistic things of the Exhibition. Wonderful talent was employed in producing the
magnificent pieces of furniture displayed....
The formation of Linke's distinctive style was made possible by his collaboration with the sculptor Léon
Messagé.
Together Linke and Messagé designed furniture for Linke's 1900 exhibition stand, with exuberant
allegorical figures cast in high relief, that exemplified Linke's ability to seamlessly merge the different
mediums of wood carving, bronze and marquetry into a dynamic unified whole.
Today Linke is best known for the exceptionally high quality of his work, as well as his individualism and
inventiveness. All of his work has the finest, most lavish mounts, very often applied to comparatively
simple carcasses of quarter veneered kingwood or tulipwood. The technical brilliance of his work and
the artistic change that it represented were never to be repeated.

